Girdwood Public Safety Task Force
Meeting Minutes
WED August 26, 2015
7PM Girdwood Community Room
1. Call to Order 7:02PM Sam Daniel, Chair 

Meeting Agenda Approved
July 30 Meeting Minutes Approved 
2.  Presentation/Guest
Welcome to Cathy Giessel, State Senator
Introduction of Whittier Police Chief David Schofield
Old Business

3. Review of sub-committee results (order was revised to allow for early conversation with Chief Scofield):
Option E: 
Service from other enforcement area, eg Whittier

Lou Theis, Mike Opalka and Chief Chadwick met with David Schofield last week to discuss possibility of contracting with Whittier Police to provide local service in Girdwood.

Conversation is very preliminary, and many details would have to be worked out. 

Known challenges are: 

As part of the MOA, Anchorage Police are union, and Whittier Police are not.

Whittier Tunnel is a challenge.  Although Whittier Police can go thru the tunnel when it is closed, there are likely delays when the tunnel is occupied by trains or on-coming traffic.

Likely would need a place to work out of in Girdwood.  Possibly fire hall, Tesoro, etc.

Enforcement parameters (state law vs. city ordinances)
Known benefits:

Police model is more similar to current Trooper service.

Radios are on statewide system, ALMR,  need to increase channels, but system is there.

Dispatch system  is in place, although system would need to be upgraded.
Benefit to Whittier is that they could keep staffing year-round, and currently they lay off summer staff and re-hire for summer.

Whittier is breaking ground on new facility to house dispatch, etc next year.

System for handling prosecutions is in place.

Whittier service currently 24/7 with split shifts with 1-3 officers available depending on what time of day.

Officer response time is about 5 minutes.

Population is 218.  

Currently patrol Portage Highway and have contract for tunnel service with State of Alaska.

Whitter re-fuels in Bird in winter, so they are already on the Seward Highway, but only respond to calls when asked to help by Alaska State Troopers.
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Chief Schofield has discussed possibility of co-opting with Girdwood with Mayor and City Manager.  They are supportive of continuing the conversation, though there are many questions to be answered on their end as well as on the Girdwood end. 

Cost of policing in Whittier currently is about $425,000/year

Questions:

Terry Kadel states that he has concerns about the communications systems between Whittier police, EMS and Girdwood EMS.  ALMR needs updating and budget cuts may make that less likely.  

Also he states questions regarding training, field training, and continuing education of officers.

Schofield responds that recent incident on highway highlighted issue with radios and ability to communicate with Girdwood Incident Commanders.  Radio system is being fixed to resolve this.

Most officers are hired out of academy, have 40 hours of ride-along training, and if all is going well, are in their own car after that, with back-up from other officers.  If Girdwood is incorporated into their service area, the training plan would have to change.  Continuing education is handled through Alaska Police Standards Council.
Laura Bowen:  

Can Girdwood contract with Whittier police just for specific events and weekends.  Overall, answer is not really, as Whittier does not have reason to have staff for those specific events. 

How about a Girdwood-based officer?  Perhaps, if there are officers who want to live in Girdwood.  Housing is not included in pay structure.
Concerns regarding over-enforcement.  Whittier tunnel speed trap is well known.  What is relationship of Police and Whittier residents.  Overall good relationship with residents.  Whittier tunnel is contracted service with State of Alaska.

Bill Chadwick states that regardless of enforcement option, Girdwood should create supervisory process so that citizens have input into local law enforcement priorities.
Chief Schofield says that if additional officers are need to cover Girdwood, Whittier will need some advance notice.  If decision is in the fall, they can just keep officers from summer on instead of laying them off.  If it’s in the spring, it will be harder to accommodate.  Sam Daniel assures Chief Schofield that with the amount of work to be done to bring this option about, there will be plenty of lead time.

This working group is tasked with continuing to work with Chief Schofield and Municipal Attorney on this option:

Will municipal ordinances allow Girdwood to contract with outside source?


Work out staffing model


Budget

Laura Bowen cautions group not to move too quickly.  If MOA and State think there’s a way out of providing service, they will duck their responsibility.  

Motion to wait on having a formal discussion with the MOA until Walker and Berkowitz have failed to come up with a plan for Girdwood.

Motion is not seconded, motion was withdrawn.

Motion:

Girdwood Public Safety Task Force moves to pursue further details with the Whittier Police Department and the Municipal Attorney to see if this option is viable.

Motion made by Mike Opalka, 2nd by Lou Theis

17 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstain

Motion carries.

Enforcement parameters:

Currently Whittier police enforce civil rules which are resolved with fines and state criminal laws, which involve arrest.

Option D:

Contracting with Alaska State Troopers (Tommy O’Malley/Sam Daniel)

When reviewing the letters that have gone back and forth, it seems unlikely that Troopers are able to stay.
Jennifer Johnston has indicated that the dialog on this has not closed and that she hopes to have good news in the next week.

Mandy Hawes mentions that it would be helpful to know what the actual budget cut is.

Kyle Kelley states that this could be an option for alternative funding to help diversify revenue streams. 
Betsy Connell states that if the troopers have just be reallocated to other areas, then the only real savings to the state is the cost of rent of office space @ $70,000.
Mandy Hawes continues that the accidents and fatalities are centered on the Seward Highway between Anchorage and Kenai, and questions if this is a wise decision regarding reallocation of resources by the troopers.  If not, then it makes the case to be creative in finding funding sources to pay to keep troopers more active here.

Terry Kadel adds that it may be time to consider sales tax, increase in gas tax,etc and that cuts alone will not solve State’s fiscal problems.  Basic expectations of Quality roads, Plowing and Law Enforcement should be met.

Cathy Giessel states that she will follow up on the following items:

Talk to Dept of Public Safety Commissioner regarding Seward Highway enforcement

Find out how the move of positions to Soldotna was determined and what the actual amount of money saved from the move is

Find out about the possibility of AST to contract for service.

Option C: 

No Service, with special events coverage by other security, public and private (Mike Opalka and Laura Bowen)

Idea is to contract with private security for special events.  Private security really can’t do anything,  They call for APD or AST to resolve any item of major importance.

Laura Bowen cautions that this would be an option to allow Girdwood to move slowly and deal with high volume times instead of daily service.  Girdwood can add more if needed, but can’t easily step out once engaged in policing at a higher level.

This would still involve GBOS getting police powers of taxation.

Option B:

APD bare-bones service (Sam Daniel)

Although this was an option under the old administration, it now seems not to be possible.  APD does not have a rural policing model and is not able to create one for Girdwood.  

Laura Bowen asks about just the 3 days/year that we know we need police.  Tommy O’Malley says it’s a no-go. Their radios don’t work here, they don’t have the system in place or staff to handle it.

a. APD Full Service (no report)

4.  Update on Community outreach/Community involvement

a. Attend local organizations meetings:
Fire Dept open house on SUN 8/23

Mike Opalka/Tommy O’Malley attended 
Girdwood 2020



Mandy Hawes  

GW Rotary



Lou Theiss attending 8/27 7PM 
PTA/GW School



Sam Daniel 

Lions Club



TBA Next meeting not until September

Girdwood Chamber


TBA

LUC/Trails



Brian Burnett has updated
Assemblymen Evans and Johnston

Sue Kennedy has updated
State folks:  Hawker and Geissel

Bill Chadwick 

Little Bears




Clinic

Four Valleys Community School
b. Host public meetings.
None scheduled yet.  Next meeting to discuss how to vet options for policing and educate the community.

c. Schedule Charrette
see above.

d Other

none
5.  Review of Information Sheet 
Review and Edit as needed. No changes.
New Business

6.  Coordination of public relations and media outreach.
Judy Onslow states that the Seward Highway was at capacity twice this summer, at a standstill on Forest Fair and with accident at Portage.  This is a major transportation corridor, and most people statewide are not aware of the change in enforcement.

Kevin Opalka has offered to write a letter to send to media offering interviews to explain the issue.

Jacky Graham and others have concerns about highlighting Girdwood’s lack of enforcement in media vs making public aware of change in highway enforcement.

7. Set Next Task Force Meeting
Meeting set for THU September 17 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room
Action items:

Sub Committee reviewing Whittier Police Option are tasked to:

Talk to MOA attorney to see what it will take to allow Girdwood to contract with Whittier.


Work with Chief Schofield to work out staffing model


Work on preliminary budget

Senator Cathy Giessel will do the following, and will report to Sam Daniel via email:

Talk to Dept of Public Safety Commissioner regarding Seward Highway enforcement

Find out how the move of positions to Soldotna was determined and what the actual amount of money saved from the move is

Find out about the possibility of AST to contract for service.

Tommy O’Malley 

Discuss with Municipal Attorney how to move forward on drafting an ordinance to give GBOS Police Powers, much like Cemetery Powers.  

Do we need to know which option we are pursuing in order to write the ordinance for voters to vote on in April?
